
Florida Gov. Ron DeSantis signed into law S.B. 90, an omnibus voter suppression bill that will 

make it harder for Floridians to vote. 

The 48-page law makes a slew of changes to Florida elections, including making voter 

registration more difficult, modifying rules for observers in ways that could disrupt election 

administration, and restricting the ability to provide snacks and water to voters waiting in line. 

Most prominently, it takes aim at mail voting. For example, it requires voters to provide a state 

ID number or the last four digits of a social security number to obtain a mail ballot, providing no 

alternative if a voter has neither identification number. And it shortens the time period during 

which a voter can remain on the state’s vote-by-mail list (which entitles them to receive a mail 

ballot automatically). 

S.B. 90 also makes it harder for voters to access secure ballot drop boxes. It requires drop boxes 

to be located either at a permanent county voting office or at an early voting location accessible 

only during early voting hours. Regardless of location, such boxes must be staffed by a county 

employee — which is likely to further restrict the hours of availability. Local election officials 

will be subject to a $25,000 fine if they make drop boxes available beyond the strict limits 

imposed by the bill. 

Additionally, S.B. 90 makes it more difficult for voters to receive assistance with the request and 

return of mail ballots in a number of ways, including by criminalizing any person who possesses 

two or more mail ballots other than the person’s own ballot and an immediate family member. 

And the law prohibits local and state officials from sending a mail ballot to voters who did not 

request one. 

S.B. 90 also makes it harder for state and local officials to solve problems and protect voters. It 

prohibits local and state election officials from relying on outside funding for election-related 

expenses, even during emergencies. Last year, for example, nonpartisan philanthropic grants 

were essential to election officials’ ability to conduct safe elections during the pandemic. And it 

also limits the ability of state and county agencies to settle lawsuits related to elections without 

interference by the legislature and attorney general. 

 


